POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT 7.30PM ON 13 FEBRUARY 2019

Present:
J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, A Thomson, S Waterston, and D West
 

Attending:
 Cllr D Milligan, Mr & Mrs B Cunningham, J Bernard, J Cameron,

                         P Atkinson, E Spence, Mr & Mrs Flynn, PC A Juchniewicz
Apologies         Cllrs D Alexander and J Lay Douglas, A Munro                         

1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   JA welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He referred to the recent Midlothian Council budget amendments and awaited decisions taken.  
2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 9 January 2019 and Matters Arising

2.1
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by AT and seconded by DW.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 13 February 2019.






            Bank                            Cash

B/F                                                                73.36                             0.00

Expenditure:        

Annual website fee                                       29.95

Total Bank and cash                                     43.41

4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1     Information was received about the National Lottery Community Fund.  Details would be posted on the website.                                                         Action: FW/DW
5.   Police Report 

During the month of January 2019 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 49 recorded crimes reported, of which 25 were solved (51% solvency). During this time period, there were 331 calls to Police Scotland. 
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

On Tuesday the 1st of January the occupant of a property at Waverley Terrace discovered that their vehicle and living room window had been damaged. 

On Wednesday the 2nd of January a female stole a quantity of meat from Tesco Express. The female was described as white skinned, 40 years old, long dark hair, slim build wearing dark coloured coat with a fur trim around the hood and dark jeans.

Between Friday the 21st of December 2018 and Thursday the 3rd of January 2019 the window of a property on Lothian Street was smashed. 

About 2:40am on Saturday the 5th of January a 17 year old man was arrested for behaving in a threatening and abusive manner at South Chesters Grove. He has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 10:30am on Saturday the 5th of January a 27 year old man was arrested for drugs offences after a warrant was executed at an address on Polton Court. He has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 2:30pm on Saturday the 5th of January 2 men wearing black tracksuits with hoods up smashed the window of a property on Campview Road.

About 7:30pm on Sunday the 6th of January a number of youths damaged a bin at Polton Avenue Road.

About 4:30pm on Monday the 7th of January a man stole a charity tin from premises on Polton Street. The man was described as white, medium build, 30 years old, dark hair wearing a blue jacket and grey hooded top.

About 9:15pm on Monday the 7th of January 4 youths were reported to have damaged the properties window at Leyden Place.

About 12pm on Monday the 14th of January a 23 year old woman was found using a mobile phone whilst driving on Lasswade Road. She has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 1:50pm on Monday the 14th of January a vehicle was issued with a prohibition order after the braking system was found to be defective at Lasswade Road.

About 6:30pm on Monday the 14th of January a man stole a basket of goods from Co-operative. The man was described as white, 30 years old, slim build wearing a dark tracksuit.

About 11:10am on Wednesday the 16th of January the window of a property at Polton Court was damaged.

About 12pm on Friday the 18th of January a man stole a can of Dragon Soup from premises on Dundas Street.

About 5:30pm on Saturday the 19th of January the window of a property on Dobbies Road was smashed.

About 9pm on Saturday the 19th of January 2 men were charged after a disturbance at premises on Dundas Street.

About 9am on Sunday the 20th of January a resident of Durham Place discovered damage to their cars wing mirror.

About 12pm on Sunday the 20th of January a vehicle was found being driven without insurance. The driver has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal and the vehicle uplifted. 

About 4:20pm on Sunday the 20th of January youths smashed the window of a property at Waverley Court.

About 6am on Tuesday the 22nd of January a resident of Almond Crescent discovered that the wing mirror of their car had been damaged.

About 1pm on Tuesday the 22nd of January a resident of Auld Coal Loan discovered that a number of pedal cycles had been stolen from their garage.

About 5pm on Tuesday the 22nd of January it was discovered that building material were stolen from a property at Polton Road West.

About 6:50pm on the on Tuesday the 22nd of January a boiler and piping were discovered to have been stolen from the garden of a property on High Street, Lasswade.

About 7pm on Sunday the 27th of January a man was assaulted at premises on Polton Street. A 49 year old man has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 10pm on Wednesday the 30th of January a man stole a quantity of alcohol from Co-operative and thereafter left in a black Vauxhall Corsa

A resident of Bonnyrigg reported an attempted fraud whereby they received a suspicious phone call from a person claiming to be a representative of HMRC. During the call the person attempted to persuade the resident of Bonnyrigg to buy Google vouchers to make a payment. Can all residents of Bonnyrigg and Midlothian please be vigilant to this fraudulent activity?
During the month of January there were several calls relating to persons on off road motorbikes in the Bonnyrigg area, particularly the Burnbrae and Waverley areas. A 21 year old man was charged in relation to this conduct and his motorbike seized. Please continue to notify police should this be witnessed.

During the month of January there were several calls relating to youths causing a nuisance at the Lasswade Centre. To tackle this police resources were targeted accordingly and discussions are ongoing in relation to changing the layout of the reception area to prevent youths accessing the centre. 

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officers PC Jonny Cassidy or PC Owen Findlay via 101 or email:  jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
owen.findlay@scotland.pnn.police.uk
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr DM reported on the issues involved in balancing the budget with a £9.5m deficit.  The Scottish Government had given agreement for Council Tax for 2019-20 to rise by 4.79%   In order to balance the budget a raft of cuts were needed and there had been many protests asking the Council not to cut services.  Reference was made to the next tranche of house building at Hopefield, HS10 - 370 houses – that meant another primary school was needed despite there being no money for a new school.  The Scottish Government had made clear that it was Midlothian Council’s responsibility and not the developers.  

6.2
Cllr DM  said that anticipated Council reductions over the following years would be £9m, £11m, £10m and £11m and if that were the case then the Council would cease to exist.  Hard choices had been made for 2019-20 with amendments made to the budget.  It was agreed to keep the MCAT teams and funding to music tuition and active school teams but income would have to be generated to pay for these services in 2020-21.  

6.3
It was noted that the budget had been voted through. There had not been a reversal of cuts but rather just a stay of execution.  Cllr DM said an independent review of local authority funding was needed, however the Scottish Government said that was COSLA’s responsibility.

7.   Any Other Business

7.1
The issue of the large free car park in Dalkeith was raised and the fact that it only had 2 disabled parking spaces.  Cllr DM had asked for restriction on roadside parking to 20 minutes.  There were many houses in the centre of the town where car parking was needed for residents without being charged.
7.2
DW reported that the PHCC email address was now more identifiable for ease of use. 

7.3     There was a query about the signage at Hopefield and ES said that some work had been started that morning and would keep PHCC posted on progress.                       








           Action: ES









7.4   FW asked if there was any update on the possible re-siting of the post office in Bonnyrigg.  It was noted there nothing as yet.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 13 March 2019.
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